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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report describes the trends in Black undergraduate enrollments in
Pennsylvania colleges and universities and in postsecondary education
participation rates for Pennsylvania's Black high school graduating classes

for the 1980s. Enrollment trends for all undergraduates, full-time

undergraduates, first-time undergraduates and for part-time undergraduates are

examined separately. Then the numbers and proportions of black high school
graduates annually continuing their education are examined. The focus of the

report is on Black students but, to add perspective to the data, enrollment
trends for White students also are reported.

The total numbers of Black undergraduates enrolled in Pennsylvania
colleges in 1980 and 1989 were almost identical, with 72 fewer students
attending in the latter year. But White enrollments increased by over 24

percent during the decade. Black student enrollments fell by about 6 percent
between 1980 and 1985, but then returned to nearly their 1980 level while

White student enrollmentv steadily increased. Total Black enrollments
decreased during the decade at all institutional types but state-related
universities, where they increased by over 24 percent.

While the total number of Black undergraduates decreased only slightly,

the number attending full-time dropped by 8.5 percent, representing 1,792

students. Black student enrollments fell by 24.4 percent at two-year
colleges, by 15.8 percent at four-year private colleges and by 11.5 percent at
State Universities, bur. they increased by 13.5 percent at state-related

universities.

White full-time undergraduate enrollments increased by 11.1 percent,
growing by 21.4 percent at four-year public universities and by 11.1 percent
at community colleges, but increasing by less than 1 percent at four-year

private colleges and falling by 9.1 percent at two-year private colleges.

Black students were, throughout the decade, less likely than White

students to have been enrolled on a full-time basis. But the proportions of

both groups enrolling full-time decreased during the decade so that, by 1989,

they were more similarly likely to have been full-timers, 69.2 percent for

White students and 62.0 percent for Black students.

The numbers of both Black and White students who were enrolled as first-

time, full-time students decreased between 1980 and 1989. However, the

numbers for Black students decreased by almost 19 percent while the numbers

for White students decreased by less than 2 percent. First-time, full-time

Black student enrollments decreased at all institutional types but state-

related universities. These institutions increased their enrollments by 17.4

percent while all other institutions' enrollments of first-time, full-time

Black students decreased by almost 28 percent. First-time, full-time White

student enrollments decreased only at four-year private colleges (by 6.9

percent) and community colleges (by 9.1 percent) while growing by 6.9 percent

at all other institutional types.

The numbers of part-time Black and White students increased at nearly all

institutional types during the decade. However, the rate of increase for

Black students was only one-fourth as great, 17.7 percent versus 68.9 percent.

Just as other enrollment categories for Black students increased at state-



related universities, so did part-time Black undergraduate enrollments, by
77.3 percent.

The numbers of high school graduates decreased throughout the decade, but
the proportions of Black and White students continuing their education
increased substantially. From 1983 to 1989, the years for which data were
available, the proportion of continuing Black male graduates increased from
47.5 percent to 53.7 percent while the proportion for Black females grew from
56.6 percent to 65.7 percent. Even though proportionately more Black
graduates continued their education, their postsecondary education
participation rates lagged behind the growth for White graduates. The

participation rate for White females grew from 52.8 percent to 68.2 percent;
the rate for White males, from 51.4 percent to 61.7 percent.

Although there are positive findings in the trends in participation rates
for Black high school graduates, the absence of growth in undergraduate
enrollments for all Black undergraduates, in absolute terms and in terms
relative to White undergraduates, suggests that it has become relatively more
difficult for Black students to enroll in Pennsylvania colleges and
universities. Were it not for substantial increases in enrollments at
state-related universities and their branch campuses, Black undergraduate
enrollments in total would have shown a very substantial decrease for the
decade.
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Introduction

During the 1980s, the proportions of Pennsylvania Black and White high
school graduates who entered postsecondary education increased substantially.
However, the total numbers of Black undergraduates enrolled in Pennsylvania
postsecondary institutions generally decreased. This report provides
information on these and o'ther trends in the enrollments and participation
rates of Black undergraduates who attended Pennsylvania postsecondary
institutions between academic years 1980-81 and 1989-90. The report
emphasizes the enrollments of Black undergraduates, since their enrollment
patterns changed signficantly throughout the decade. But White enrollment
data are described to add perspective to the data for Black students.

Enrollment data for Black and White undergraduates come from annual
surveys of Pennsylvania postsecondary institutions conducted by the
Pennsylvania Department of Education (PDE). These data include the number of
Black and White undergraduates from Pennsylvania and other states who were
enrolled in Commonwealth institutions. The PDE provides the total number of
students enrolled by race, by types of institutions (four-year private
colleges, State Universities, state-related universities, two-year private
colleges and two-year public colleges), and by enrollment status (full-time
and part-time undergraduates and first-time, full-time freshmen). The PDE
also provides annual reports on surveys of Pennsylvania high schools that show
the number of Black and White public and non-public high school graduates who
enrolled in postsecondary institutions in the Commonwealth and in other
states. Because precise data on Black and White enrollments in four-year and
two-year private colleges were not available for 1985-86, 1987-88 and 1989-90,
estimates for these years were used.

The first section of the report describes the total number of Black and
White undergraduates enrolled in Pennsylvania postsecondary institutions
during the 1980s. Later sections provide information on the number of
students enrolled by enrollment status and inst'.tutional type and show how
postsecondary participation rates by race and gender for Pennsylvania high
school graduates changed. Each section presents data on both the number and
proportion of Black and White undergraduates enrolled by type of institution.
Tables and graphs are also used to illustrate enrollment trends by
institutional type. The report concludes by summarizing possible reasons for
the decreasing numbers of Black undergraduates.

Total Undergraduate Enrollments

Between 1980 and 1989, the total number of Black undergraduates enrolled
full-time or part-time in Pennsylvania institutions decreased slightly, while
White enrollments increased substantially. Table One shows that total Black
undergraduate enrollments decreased by only 72 students (0.2 percent), while
White enrollments increased by 81,587 students (24.2 percent). Much of the
decline in Black enrollments occurred between 1980-81 and 1985-86, when these
enrollments fell from 30,847 to approximately 29,041 (5.9 percent). After

1986, Black enrollments returned to nearly their 1980-81 levels. White

enrollments, however, increased steadily throughout the decade, rising from
337,061 in 1980-81 to 418,648 in 1989-90.
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These Black enrollment trends are further illustrated in Figure One,
which shows that throughout the 1980s enrollments of Black undergraduates
generally decreased in nearly all types of postsecondary institutions. The
decline was steepest in two-year private institutions, which fell from 1,185
in 1980-81 to approximately 697 in 1989-90, a loss of 41.2 percent. Black
enrollments at State Universities and two-year public colleges (community
colleges) fell by 9.9 percent, while enrollments at four-year private
institutions fell by only 1.2 percent. Black enrollments at state-related
universities fell slightly in the first years of the decade, but increased
from 7,022 in 1982-83 to 9,065 in 1989-90. For the decade, Black enrollments
at state-related universities increased by 24.3 percent.

Throughout the 1980s, the largest number of Black undergraduates were
enrolled at community colleges, followed by state-related universities,
private four-year colleges and State Universities. However, the proportion of
Blacks enrolled at community colleges fell from 34.9 percent of all Black
undergraduates in 1980-81 to 31.8 percent in 1989-50. At the same time, the
proportion enrolled at state-related universities rose from 23.6 percent to
29.5 percent. The proportion of Blacks enrolled at four-year private
institutions remained at about 21 percent, while the proportion enrolled at
two-year private colleges declined slightly, from 3.8 percent to 2.2 percent.

While total Black undergraduate enrollments were decreasing, the numbers
of White full-time and part-time undergraduates were increasing in all types
of postsecondary institutions throughout the decade. White enrollments
increased by 32.1 percent at state-related universities, 31.8 percent at State
Universities, 29.5 percent at community colleges, 14.4 percent at four-year
private colleges and 6.1 percent in two-year private institutions.

The largest number of White undergradutes were enrolled in four-year
private colleges, followed by state-related universities, community colleges
and State Universities. However, the proportion of all Whites enrolled in
four-year private colleges decreased from 39.5 percent in 1980-81 to 36.4
percent in 1989-90, while the proportions enrolled in other types of
institutions increased slightly, except for two-year private colleges, which
enrolled only 1 percent of all White undergraduates throughout the 1980s.

Full-Time Undergraduate Enrollments

While the total number of Black undergraduates decreased only slightly,
Table Two shows that the number of Black full-time undergraduates declined by
8.5 percent (1,792 students) between 1980 and 1989. Black full-time
enrollments declined by over 46 percent at two-year private colleges, by over
20 percent at community colleges, by 16 percent in private four-year colleges
and by 11 percent in State Universities. Black full-time enrollments
increased only at state-related universities, rising by 13 percent. The

decade's loss in Black enrollments was ameliorated by the fact that, between
1986-87 and 1989-90, enrollments increased from 18,892 to an estimated 19,317.
Trends in enrollments of full-time Black undergraduates are further
illustrated in Figure Two.

While Black enrollments decreased, White full-time enrollments increased
from 260,807 to 289,861 (11.1 percent) during the 1980s. White enrollment
numbers remained stable at private four-year colleges and community colleges,

-2-
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Figure One

BLACK UNDERGRADUATE ENROLLMENTS
1980-81 TO 1989-90
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Figure Two
FULL -TIME BLACK UNDERGRADUATE ENROLLMENTS

1980-81 TO 1989.90

1980 1982 1984 1985 1986 1987 1988 1989

2-Yr Private State Univ 2-Yr Public
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-2 --
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but increased sharply at state-related universities and State Universities.
Full-time White enrollments increased from 54,007 in 1980-81 to 67,244 in
1989-90 (24.9 percent) at State Universities, and increased from 64,900 to
77,144 (18.9 percent) at state-related universities. At the same time,
full-time enrollments in four-year private colleges increased by only 1
percent, but declined by 9 percent in two-year private institutions, between
1980-81 and 1989-90.

While proportionally more Black full-time undergraduates were enrolled at
state-related universities, more Whites were enrolled at four-year private
institutions. However, while the proportion of Blacks enrolled full-time at
state-related universities increased from 29 percent of all full-time Black
undergraduates in 1980-81 to 36 percent in 1989-90, the proportion of Whites
at four-year private institutions decreased slightly, from 43 percent to 39
percent. The proportion of Whites enrolled full-time at state-related
universities increased from 25 percent to 27 percent, and increased at State
Universities from 21 percent to 23 percent.

Overall, the proportion of Blacks enrolled full-time in all types of
institutions declined from 68.4 percent of all Black undergraduates in 1980-81
to 62.8 percent in 1989-90, while the proportion of White full-time students
declined from 77.4 percent to 69.2 percent. Thus, throughout the decade,
Whites were more likely to be full-time students. But Black and White
students were more similarly likely to have enrolled full-time at the end of
the decade.

First-Time, Full-Time Undergraduate Enrollments

The numbers of Black and White first-time, full-time undergraduates also
declined during the 1980s. However, the decline was much greater for Blacks.
Table Three shows that Black first-time, full-time enrollments decreased by
18.9 percent (1,289 students), while White enrollments decreased by only 1.4
percent (1,001 students).

Two-year private colleges saw the biggest percentage loss in enrollments
of first-time, full-time Black freshmen--from 407 to 267 (34.4 percent)- -
followed by State Universities (27.5 percent), four-year private colleges
(23.9 percent) and community colleges (20.9 percent). Much of these decreases
occurred in the first five years of the decade; enrollments at State
Universities, for example, fell from 1,836 in 1980-81 to 975 in 1985-86, but
increased to 1,331 in 1989-90. First-time enrollments at state-related
universities increased by 17.4 percent. These enrollment trends are further
illustrated in Figure Three.

At the beginning of the decade, the most Black full-time freshmen were
enrolled at State Universities, followed by community colleges, four-year
private colleges, state-related universities and two-year private colleges.
However, in 1989-90, state-related universities enrolled the most Black
first-time, full-time students. The proportion of these students enrolled in
state-related universities increased from 19.9 percent of all Black first-time
freshmen in 1980-81 to 28.7 percent in 1989-90. The proportion of students
enrolled in community colleges increased from 25.7 percent in 1980-81 to 31.4
percent in 1982-83, but then fell to 22.2 percent in 1989-90. The proportions

of Black first-time freshmen in other types of institutions remained

-9-

1. 7
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Figure Three
FIRST-TIME BLACK UNDERGRADUATE ENROLLMENTS

198041 TO 1989-90
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relatively stable throughout the decade. Thus, during the decade, an
increasing number of Black first-time, full-time freshmen enrolled at
state-related universities, while proportionately fewer enrolled at other
types of institutions.

First-time, full-time enrollments of White undergraduates in four-year
private institutions declined by 6.9 percent, and in community colleges by 9.1
percent. But increasing enrollments in the other types of institutions nearly
made up for these losses. The most White first-time, full-time freshmen were
enrolled at four-year private colleges. However, the proportion of White
freshmen at these institutions decreased slightly--from 41.6 percent in
1980-81 to 39.3 percent in 1989-90. The proportions of White first-time
freshmen at community colleges also fell slightly, while the percentages
enrolled in State Universities, state-related universities and two-year
private colleges increased.

Part-Time Undergraduate Enrollments

Although the number of Black full-time students decreased and the number
of White full-time students increased between 1980 and 1989, the number of
part-time students in both groups increased in nearly all types of
institutions during the 1980s. Table Four shows that the total number of
Black undergraduates enrolled part-time increased by 17.7 percent, from 9,738
in 1980-81 to 11,458 in 1989-90. The part-time enrollment growth rate for
Whites was about four times as great, 68.9 percent, from 76,254 to 128,787.

State-related universities experienced the highest increases in part-time
enrollments. Black part-time enrollments in these institutions increased from
1,227 in 1980-81 to 2,176 in 1989-90 (77.3 percent), while White enrollments
more than doubled--from 9,933 to 21,744 (118.9 percent). Part-time
enrollments also increased substantially in four-year private colleges, with
Black part-time enrollments increasing by 52.9 percent, and White enrollments
increasing by 86.5 percent. Part-time enrollments for Blacks at two-year
private colleges decreased by 28.7 percent--from 345 to 246--while part-time
enrollments for Whites increased by 47.2 percent, from 1,320 to 1,943. Trends
in Black part-time enrollments by institutional type are further illustrated
in Figure 4.

The proportions of all undergraduates enrolled part-time also increased
for both Whites and Blacks. The proportion of White part-time undergraduates
rose from 22.6 percent of all White undergraduates in 1980-81 to 30.8 percent
in 1989-90, while the proportion of Black part-time students increased from
31.6 percent to 37.2 percent. The largest proportion of Black and White
part-time students were enrolled at community colleges. However, the
proportions of part-time students at these colleges fell from 66.1 percent to
57.1 percent for Blacks and from 49.9 percent to 42.0 percent for Whites. The
proportions of Black and White students who were part-time at two-year private
colleges also declined.

Participation Rates

Now that the trends in undergraduate enrollments of students from all
states enrolled in Pennsylvania postsecondary institutions have been examined,
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Figure Four
PART-TIME BLACK UNDERGRADUATE ENROLLMENTS

1980-81 TO 1989-90
8,000

6,000

4,000

2,000

8,000

6,000

4,000

2,000

u I 1 t 1 0
1980 1982 1984 1985 1986 1987 1988 1989

2-Yr Private State Univ 2-Yr Public

4-Yr Private State-Related



it is appropriate to show the trends in Pennyslvania high school graduates
enrolled in college. The changes in the number and proportions of Black and
White Pennsylvania public and non-public high school seniors who planned on
attending college, as evidenced by their taking the College Board's Scholastic
Aptitude Test (SAT), are displayed in Figure Five and Table Five. These

proportions include the number of seniors who planned to attend a public or
private four-year college. The data indicate that the percentages of Black
and White "college-bound" seniors increased throughout the 1980s, although the

proportion of White students dipped slightly between 1988 and 1989. The

percentage of "college-bound" White seniors increased from 47.7 percent in

1982-83 (the earliest year of available data) to 58.3 percent in 1989-90,
while the percentage of "college-bound" Blacks increased from 38.1 percent to
46.7 percent. Although the proportion of "college-bound" Blacks and Whites
increased, the annual percentages for Whites were consistently greater than
for Blacks and the difference between them increased from 9.6 percentage
points in 1982-83 to 11.6 percentage ponints in 1989-90.

Table Six shows participation rates for Black and White male and female
high school graduates who entered four-year colleges, community colleges and
business-trade schools from 1983 (the earliest year of available data) to

1989. White females had the highest participation rates, followed by Black
females, White males and Black males. Differences in participation rates by

gender were greater among Blacks than Whites. Black females, in 1989, were 12

percent more likely than Black males to attend postsecondary institutions,
while White females were 6.5 percent more likely to attend than White males.
Further, White males were 8 percent more likely to attend postsecondary
institutions than Black males, while White females were just 2.5 percent more
likely to attend than Black females.

Participation rates for Whites grew faster than those for Blacks. From

1983 to 1989, White female participation rates increased by 15.4 percentage
points, followed by White males, 10.3 percentage points; Black females, 9.1
percentage points and Black males, 6.2 percentage points.

Types of Institutions High School Graduates Attended

During the 1980s, Pennsylvania's Black high school graduates who entered
higher education were more likely than Whites to attend out-of-state

institutions and community colleges. Table Seven shows the types of
postsecondary institutions Pennsylvania public and non-public high school

graduates attended, ey race and gender, from 1983 to 1989. The table shows

that the proportion of Black males who attended out-of-state institutions

increased from 21.9 percent of those who entered higher education in 1983 to

25.3 percent in 1989, while the rate for Black females increased from 18.5

percent to 22.7 percent. The proportion of White students who attended
out-of-state colleges also increased, but by smaller margins. The proportion

of Black males enrolled in community colleges also increased, from 17.1

percent to 18.3 percent, while the proportion of Black females who attended

these colleges increased from 19.2 percent to 20.0 percent.

Proportionately more White high school graduates than their Black peers

attended four-year colleges and universities in Pennsylvania. In 1983, 62.3

percent of White males and 59.2 percent of White females entered public or

private four-year institutions in the Commonwealth, while only 52.1 percent of

Black males and 50.2 percent of Black females attended these colleges. By



Table Five

Numbers of High School Graduates and SAT Test-Takers,

By Race, 1982-1989

Graduates

Black Students

Percent Graduates

White Students

PercentTest-Takers Test-Takers

1982 13,782 5,256 38.1% 151,239 72,094 47.7%

1984 13,256 4,944 37.3 138,669 68,260 49.2

1985 12,781 4,779 37.4 133,963 67,636 50.5

1986 12,706 5,082 40.0 129,352 70,109 54.2

1987 11,994 5,142 42.9 127,469 73,961 58.0

1988 12,769 5,676 44.4 129,606 77,141 59.5

1989 11,706 5,467 46.7 123,928 72,198 58.3

KR1.48910416/01
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Table Six
Percentages of High School

Graduates Continuing Their Education
By Race, 1983 to 1989

Black Males Black Females White Males White Females

1983 47.5% 56.6% 51.4% 52.8%

1984 46.7 54.1 52.6 54.3

1985 45.4 52.1 54.3 57.2

1986 46.5 56.7 56.4 59.5

1987 49.5 57.6 58.2 63.0

1988 51.0 61.0 59.6 65.2

1989 53.7 65.7 61.7 68.2

Difference + 6.2 + 9.1 +10.3 +15.4



Table Seven
Types of Institutions Attended By

High School Graduates, By Race and Gender

Black

1983 Males 1983 Females

White Black White

4-Year Public 38.9% 41.2% 36.1% 37.7%

4-Year Private 13.2 21.1 14.1 21.5

2-Year Public 17.1 13.3 19.2 15.5

2-Year Private 3.2 1.4 4.4 2.6

Business/Trade 5.7 5.9 7.7 6.8

Out-of-State 21.9 17.1 18.5 15.9

Total 100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

1989 Males 1989 Females

Black White Black White

4-Year Public 34.0% 38.3% 35.7% 37.2%

4-Year Private 16.2 20.0 12.9 19.9

2-Year Public 18.3 15.0 20.0 15.2

2-Year Private 2.0 1.6 3.2 3.0

Business/Trade 4.2 4.9 5.5 6.9

Out-of-State 25.3 20.2 22.7 17.8

Total 100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%

KR1.48910416/01



1989, the proportions of Whites entering Commonwealth four-year colleges had
declined to 58.3 percent for males and 57.1 percent for females, while the
percentages for Blacks decreased to 50.2 percent for males and 48.6 percent
for females. The percentage point decreases were greater for Whites than
Blacks. Therefore, by the end of the decade, Black and White graduates were
more similarly likely to have attended four-year Pennsylvania colleges.

Surmary

Substantically higher percentages of Pennsylvania's Black and White high
school graduates entered postsecondary institutions during the 1980s. The
numbers of continuing high school graduates decreased for both groups because
the number of graduates decreased, but greater proportions of Black and White
graduates identified themselves as "college-bound" by taking the SAT, and
greater proportions of both groups enrolled in some type of postsecondary
institution. Significantly, proportionately more Black high school graduates
enrolled in colleges in other states. Participation rates for White high
school graduates grew faster than those for Blacks, but the increases for both
groups were positive.

However, the overall number of White undergraduates attending
Pennsylvania colleges increased substantially during the 1980s, while the
number of Blacks decreased. White students generally were more likely to
attend four-year private colleges, and to be enrolled full-time. Black
students, on the other hand, were more likely to attend state-related
universities and community colleges, and to enroll part-time. And, while
participation rates by race and gender increased, rates for Black males were
lowest. Thus, much of the increases in participation rates for Blacks
apparently were due to rising participation by Black females.

Enrollments of Black and White students in four-year private colleges
dropped slightly, but their enrollments in community colleges and two-year
private colleges declined significantly. Full-time enrollments, and
first-time, full-time enrollments also declined for both groups, but the
decreases for Blacks were greater in all types of institutions except
state-related universities.

Rising costs of postsecondary education may have partially caused these
trends. Higher costs of attending higher education, especially costs at
four-year private colleges, may have made it more difficult for students to
attend, and may have made it more difficult for students to attend full-time.
This is especially true for Black students, who tend to come from low-income
families. Higher costs probably were not as much a restraint for relatively
higher-income Black families as for lower-income ones, as an increasing number
of these higher-income families appear to have been able to bear the costs of
sending their children to out-of-state colleges. Conversely, many lower-
income Blacks apparently were unable to attend higher education, and an
increasing percentage of .hose who did enroll attended community colleges, or
attended part-time.

Student financial aid should be increased in order to reverse the
negative trends in Black undergraduate enrollments. Since many Blacks come
from low-income families, and higher costs have made it more difficult for
high school graduates from such families to enroll, increasing financial

-22-
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aid--especially grant aid--will help more of these families afford the costs
of postsecondary education. Increasing financial aid will also help more
Black low-income students attend Pennsylvania's four-year colleges.

However, postsecondary institutions, high schools and Black parents will
also have to become involved if the negative trends in Black undergraduate
enrollments trends are to be reversed. Postsecondary institutions will have
to recruit more seniors from inner-city high schools, where most Black high
school students are enrolled. These recruitment efforts should provide
students with details on the types of educational choices available to them,
and the types of financial aid they could be eligible to receive. High
schools must help students choose the types of postsecondary education that
will be most successful for them. And, perhaps most important, Black parents
must continue to encourage and inspire their children to pursue a college
education.

KR1.48910418/01


